TOWN OF HEMINGWAY

MINUTES OF MEETING ON AUGUST 9, 2018
HEMINGWAY TOWN HALL AT 6:00 P.M.

Present:  Mayor Grady Richardson, George Sutton-Mayor Pro-Tem, Jimmy Chinnes, Keith Baxley, Charlie Carter, John Coker, Doug Joy, Joseph Lee-Town Administrator, Ken Laster-Public Works Director, Chief Bryan Todd, Gregg Askins-Attorney, Jonathan Laster, Jenny Richardson, Dayne Coker, Robin Lewis, AQ Lee, and James Lee
Public Hearing was called to order. There were no comments from the public on the 2018-2019 budget.
Council Meeting was called to order at 6:00 p.m.  
Invocation and Pledge of Allegiance

Approval of Minutes:  Mayor Richardson made the motion to approve the minutes from the July 12, 2018 meeting and it was seconded by Mr. Sutton and it carried unanimously.  
Election of Mayor Pro-Tem: Charlie Carter and Keith Baxley nominated George Sutton.  Mr. Chinnes closed the nominations and it carried unanimously.
Persons Appearing Before Council:  Mayor Richardson read the procedures for addressing council.  1) Dayne Coker congratulated the new council members.  She stated that she has lived in Hemingway over a half a century and has seen the Town go up and down.  She sees the dilapidated buildings, broken windows, dirty streets, hole at the main intersection, palm trees and grass need to be cut.  Vines growing over things.  She stated that there are orange cones that have been in that place forever and no one has fixed it.  She feels that we need to apply for grants to beautify the Town.  She understands that the Town will have to maintain the items, but this needs to be done.  If there is an ordinance for property owners to be incompliant, then it needs to be enforced.  Fines need to be instilled to get them to come up to standard.  2) Robin Lewis also congratulated Doug Joy and Jimmy Chinnes on their seats at council.  Mrs. Lewis stated that a prayer group meets every Tuesday at the Methodist Church.  We wanted council to know that they pray for them to lead the Town in the right direction.  She encouraged council to express their voice in the Town. People are led by God through their thoughts and ideas.  Follow this voice so you can lead for the best.  She asked if council had a vision and if so what is it.  She feels that if you have a vision, you will work towards it, if you don’t there is no direction.  Mayor Richardson told Mrs. Lewis that Mr. Lee will get with her on that. 
Construction Update: Mike Hanna with Hanna Engineering presented council with a booklet explaining the drainage issues that was uncovered with the study that was done a few weeks ago.  There are several issues that need to be addressed.  There is a curve in the drainage pipe, the corrugated pipe in one section is collapsing.  The Town needs to have a study of the storm water plan that will cost $25,000-$50,000.  Once the plan is done, the Town will be able to apply for a grant.  If we proceed with the study, we will be able to apply for the grant in March.  Mr. Hanna had 5 options for the drain pipe that runs under the new Town Hall building.  He didn’t recommend the first two options and option 3 still isn’t good. Mr. Carter asked if other municipalities charge drainage fees to their property owners.  Mr. Hanna stated that Darlington, Hartsville and Florence have this in place.  Mr. Baxley asked what the cost for Option 3 would be.  Mr. Hanna stated that an 8 to 10 inch pipe is around $60 a foot.  This is a bigger pipe and he is guessing $250 to $300 a foot.  Option 5 is not on the booklet that was handed out.  Mr. Hanna explained that the drainage pipe under the new Town Hall would be dissolved and the water from the front of the building would go to the drainage at Don’s Scrap Iron and at the back of the building, it would go to Lafayette Street drain.  Mr. Hanna stated that we might have to put a pump in the drain to send the water to Lafayette Street or maybe even create a catch basin to hold water.  This can be done in Ken’s fenced in area.  Mr. Hanna stated that the last option hasn’t been tested and he needs a few days to get it together.  Mayor Richardson asked if he could have it for next week.  Mayor Richardson scheduled a called meeting Thursday the 16th to discuss the construction.  Mayor Richardson asked Mr. Hanna if he will help write the grant and submit the application.  Mr. Hanna said yes, but the study will have to be done first and then there is usually a 10% match.  Mr. Hanna recommended that we do a straight pipe from the back of the buildings to the railroad track and turn before going under the tracks to far end of Town heading towards Morris Funeral Home.  Mr. Baxley and Mayor Richardson stated that we need to get this Town Hall project started first and then move on to the drainage issue. 
Second Reading on 2018-2019 Budget: The budget is balanced.  Mr. Lee is proposing 2 mil increase on taxes.  The DOR (Department of Revenue) sent out a letter with the CPI of 2.13 and a population decrease of 1.9%.  If you put these together, we can raise the taxes 2 mils. 1 mil is approximately $2350.  Mayor Richardson asked Mr. Lee how did he get that 1 mil equals that amount.  Mr. Lee stated that he has the figures but he will get that information to him. This is the balanced budget with a 2 mil increase and a 3% pay raise.  Mayor Richardson stated that he didn’t feel that we need to increase taxes.  Mr. Coker stated that we just raised water/sewer rates by 12% and is fixing to do it again next year that we don’t need to impose a higher tax on property owners.  Mr. Baxley stated that he didn’t see a problem with raising the taxes.  Mr. Sutton stated that it is only around $10 for the year.  Mr. Carter stated that he has told council on several occasions that we have missed over the last several years to not increase rates and not maintain the Town.  Mr. Coker stated that he doesn’t like it.  Mr. Carter made the motion to accept the second reading on budget with a 2 mil increase and three percent pay raise and it was seconded by Mr. Chinnes. Mr. Coker asked for a roll call.   Mr. Sutton-yes, Mr. Chinnes-yes, Mr. Joy-yes, Mr. Baxley-yes, Mr. Carter-yes, Mr. Coker-no, Mayor Richardson-no.  With a 5-2 vote the motion carried unanimously.
Resolution for Local Match for a MASC Hometown Economic Development Grant:  Mr. Lee stated that he wanted to apply for this grant for the drainage study. The grant is for $25,000 with a matching based on the population of the Town.  We fall in the 5% match range.  Mayor Richardson read the Resolution and made the motion and it was seconded by Mr. Sutton and it carried unanimously.
Bluegrass Festival:  Mayor Richardson stated that he festival is set for October 27th.  The same two bands will be here again.  We have Mudd Flapp and Palmer coming from 10:00-2:00.  We have vendors, chili cook-off and DNR trailer.  There will be no car show this year.  The Bluegrass committee is asking for up to $10,000 from the Hospitality Fund to off-set the cost.  This is a Town sponsored event and the money that is made goes back into the Hospitality Fund.  Mr. Baxley stated that we gave the BBQ Shag Festival $8000 and next year they will ask for more because we give $10,000 to Bluegrass Festival.  Mayor Richardson stated that he understood but this will generate business in Town and also the money is returned to the Hospitality Fund. There is an alternate site at the Campground if it rains. Mr. Carter made the motion to give $10,000 to the Bluegrass Festival and it was seconded by Mr. Chinnes and it carried unanimously with  Mr. Sutton and Mayor Richardson abstaining due to they are on the committee.
Administrator’s Report: 1) Mr. Lee asked if any of the council seen the new LED lights at the track field.  These lights have brightened it up at least two times as much.  Mr. Lee stated that he would like for the lights in Town to be converted to LED.  This could be taken out of the Hospitality Fund.  Mr. Lee stated that he has researched it and spoke with several Town Administrators and the said it can be used for this.  Mayor Richardson told Mr. Lee to have it in a written proposal so that it will be for tourism.  Mr. Coker stated that it will be good for a brighter Town so people would feel safer at night.
Old Business:  1) Mayor Richardson told council that he has moved the Old Business on the agenda after the administrator’s report due to issues being brought up that Mr. Lee stated that he had it in his report.  Mr. Sutton stated that something has to be done about drainage at his house.  He has asked several years and nothing has been done.  He is tired of the water coming up in his yard up to the second brick on his foundation.  The ditch that was behind Morris Funeral Home is now level with the ground.  He stated that he has called county councilmen, DOT and asked the Town but something has to be done. Mr. Lee stated that we have to get easements and right-of-ways to clean out ditches.  Mayor Richardson stated that he thought this was already done.  Mr. Lee stated that it was done for the Flannigan Branch but not for the side where Mr. Sutton lives.  Mr. Lee stated that this is going to be costly but he will do whatever council tells him to do. 
Executive Session: Mayor Richardson made the motion to go into executive session in accordance with section 30-4-70 (a)(2) and section 30-4-70 (a) (2) it was seconded by Mr. Sutton and it carried unanimously.  Mayor Richardson made motion to come out of executive session and it was seconded by Mr. Baxley and it carried unanimously.  No actions or votes were taken in executive session.  
Meeting was adjourned at 7:35 p.m.

Sincerely

Samantha Lewis

Town Clerk

